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…Philip said to him, “Come and see” John 1:46 
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But God said to Jonah, "Is it right for you to be 

angry about the bush?" And he said, "Yes, angry 

enough to die." Then the LORD said, "You are 

concerned about the bush, for which you did not 

labor and which you did not grow; it came into being 

in a night and perished in a night. And should I not 

be concerned about Nineveh, that great city, in 

which there are more than a hundred and twenty 

thousand persons who do not know their right hand 

from their left, and also many animals?"   
 Jonah 4:9-11  

Part of the first lesson for September 24 
 

The book of Jonah has 
always held a special place in 
my heart. When we started 
Adult Sunday School, Jonah 
was one of our first Bible 
studies. I think it is because in 
so many ways I have found 
myself able to identify with 
Jonah and his many 
shortcomings as a prophet for 
the Lord.  

 
One character flaw that I share with the wayward 
prophet is a tendency to allow myself to get upset over 
comparatively trivial things. And like Jonah, I 
sometimes miss the big picture.  
 
In our first lesson for September 18, Jonah is 
disappointed that God chose to be merciful to those 
nasty folks from Nineveh after they repented of their 
evil ways. Let me say that one more time. Jonah was 
disappointed that God was merciful! How ridiculous is 
that? 
 
So Jonah goes outside of town to sit and wait and God 
appointed a bush to give him shade (which Jonah 
liked) and then the next day appointed a worm to 
attack and kill the bush (which Jonah hated.) And so 
Jonah asks to die because he is angry that the bush 
died. How petty can he get? 
 
Oh, do you remember that part where I said that I 
sometimes identify with Jonah, especially his 
shortcomings? Ouch. The truth of the matter is when 
I look back on some of the things in my life that I have 
allowed to upset me, it is embarrassing. It is amazing 
the things that I allow myself to obsess over when 

there are so many things in our world that are more 
deserving of my attention and energy. 
 
For Jonah, the salvation of 120,000 people was not a 
cause for celebration. God’s grace was something 
that should be reserved for certain folks who were 
more deserving. Jonah missed the memo that grace 
isn’t grace if it is deserved. 
 
Likewise, there are millions of people near and far who 
are facing challenges of drought, starvation, malaria, 
civil unrest, Alzheimer’s, unemployment, cancer and 
so much more. There are some things that are beyond 
our control, but there are many things that we can do 
that will save actual lives. 
 
Perhaps the most important way that we can identify 
with Jonah is the trust that somehow, some way. God 
manages to work through us regardless of our 
shortcomings and ultimately God’s grace will triumph! 
Let us pray that we may have eyes to see the big 
picture and the will to act. 
 

Your Servant in Christ, 

Pastor Geier 
 

 

THANK YOU 
 

Thank you to my St. Philip’s family for all the prayers, 
cards, and kind words and concern following the 
death of my granddaughter Amy (Schroeder) Brown. 
I am so grateful. 
 

Jean Zeimet 
 
I wish to express my sincere thanks to all the 
members of St. Philip’s for their concern and prayers 
for healing after my recent fall. 
 

Marge Evenson 
 

 

GIVING AND EXPENSE UPDATE  

 
GIVING AND EXPENSE UPDATE 

 2023 2022 

July 2023 YTD Giving 

 $377,271.43 $409,659.36 

July 2023 YTD Expenses 

 $332,490.21 $377,113.11 

Net 

 $  44,781.22 $  32,546.25 
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– Among Our Own – 
 

Congratulations to… 
 

Abbie Williams and Christian Waage, blessings on 
their August 11 marriage 
All those celebrating their wedding anniversary in 
September. Listed below are couples reaching a 
special anniversary… 
Edward and Jonlee Brown on their 52nd anniversary 
on September 4 
Mark and Mary Matzek on their 25th anniversary on 
September 5 
Jay and Becky Raimann on their 50th anniversary on 
September 15 
Merle and Eloise Arndtson on their 66th anniversary 
on September 22 
Sally Anderson and Frank LaBreck on their 35th 
anniversary on September 24 
Brian and Julie Flaten on their 25th anniversary on 
September 26 
 

Sympathies to… 
 

Jean Zeimet and family as they mourn the death of 
granddaughter Amy (Schneider) Brown 
Ron Toppin and family as they mourn the death of 
his father Harold Toppin 
 

 

Sunday Scripture Readings 
 

September 3 Jeremiah 15:15-21 
 Romans 12:9-21 
 Matthew 16:21-28 
 

September 10 Ezekiel 33:7-11 
 Romans 13:8-14 
 Matthew 18:15-20 
 

September 17 Genesis 50:15-21 
 Romans 14:1-12 
 Matthew 18:21-35 
 

September 24 Jonah 3:10-4:11 
 Philippians 1:21-30 
 Matthew 20:1-16 

 

 

Adult Forums to Start September 17 
 
Please check the bulletin that comes out in your email 
each Friday for the week's topic. We're looking 
forward to more lively discussions and encourage all 
adults to consider staying after worship on Sundays to 
participate.  

 

Preschool Chatter 

 
Welcome to the 2023-24 school year! We are excited 
to be starting a new school year once again. Teachers 
have been busy preparing for our students to once 
again fill the halls with excitement on September 5th 
and 6th. 
 
We are blessed to be starting off this school year with 
our same staff. Miss Lorelei and Miss Rachel will be 
teaching our older group while Miss Becky and Miss 
Kari will have the younger group. Our program runs 
from 9 am-noon either Monday/Wednesday/Friday, 
Tuesday/Thursday, or Monday through Friday. We 
are also so very excited to announce that our 
enrollment numbers for this upcoming year are slightly 
higher than they have been the past few years! That 
being said, we do have a few openings available if you 
know anyone still looking for preschool.  
 
We as St. Philip’s preschool staff would like to wish all 
the students and teachers from our congregation and 
community a very blessed school year! 
 
Becky Kaphing and Lorelei Rein 
Preschool Co-Directors   
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Harvest Food Share 
 

It’s that time again to share your 
garden’s abundance!  All are 
welcome on Sundays to bring in 
any fruits or vegetables you 
may have to share. All are welcome to help yourself 
to the harvest that comes in.  

Becky Kaphing, Kari Vortherms,  
Lorelei Rein and Rachel Moritz 
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Sunday School Kick-Off! 
 

On Sunday, September 10 there is going to be a 
whole lot of fun going on for Sunday School students! 
It is our annual Rally Day Celebration that is going to 
be a kick-off for a new year of fun and learning. During 
worship we will be blessing backpacks and awarding 
children’s Bibles to our 3-year-old members and 
Bibles to our 3rd graders.  
 

After worship we will gather outside for all sorts of fun 
activities including bounce-house, new games for our 
older youth, bubbles, sidewalk chalk, popcorn and 
more! Not only that, but we will be assembling over 
200 school kits for Lutheran World Relief! 
 

This is an event for all ages as we celebrate the 
beginning of another year of Sunday School and 
Christian education.  
 

Come Help Us Celebrate! 
 

 

On Wednesday, September 6 at 6:45 pm, we will start 
our 2023-2024 confirmation with an orientation 
meeting that will include an opportunity to sign-up for 
acolyting along with some time to practice “playing 
with fire.” We will also have an opportunity for earning 
some service hours as we will spend 30 minutes 
helping Jennie Thomas prepare materials for school 
kits we will assemble on Rally Day. 
 

On the September 13 our regular class will meet from 
6:45-7:45 pm. We are again going to combine all 
grades and team teach our curriculum. This year we 
will be focusing on the New Testament and the Lord’s 
Prayer section of Martin Luther’s Small Catechism.  

Opening the Bible 
 

Class for Third (and some Fourth Graders) and 
their Parents on Saturday, September 9! 

 
On Saturday, September 9, third graders and their 
parents are invited to 
participate in a morning 
of fun that will introduce 
the Bible and help them 
to learn why and how to 
read Scripture. We will 
gather at 9:30 am and 
should finish before 
lunch time.  
 

On Rally Day Sunday, September 10 the children 
will be awarded Bibles during worship. Our 
WELCA at St. Philip’s has generously provided these 
Bibles that we pray will continue to nurture them 
throughout their lives. This event serves as the formal 
beginning of our confirmation program and is a way 
for families and the whole church to celebrate 
together! 
 

During out time together, we will also go over our 
confirmation program and how St. Philip’s Lutheran 
Church seeks to nurture our children and their parents 
on their faith journeys.  We look forward to learning 
and growing together. 
 

Please call the church office if you have a child in the 
third grade (or an older child who has not yet received 

a Bible) to let us know your family will be participating! 
 

 

Happy Back-To-School! 
 

Fall is here and it is time to make music 
together! All singers, ages 3 and up are 
welcome to join us as we praise God and 
have fun. Cherub Choir, ages 3-
Kindergarten will meet on Wednesdays at 
5 pm. Children’s Choir, Grades 1-4, will meet on 
Wednesdays at 5:30 pm. Our first rehearsal will be 
Wednesday, September 20, in the Sanctuary at St. 
Philip’s. Any questions? contact Kelsey Wormley. 
  

 

Attention Handbell Ringers  
 

JoyPhil Ringers (adults) will have their first full 
rehearsal starting at 7 pm on Monday, August 28. 
 

YouthPhil Ringers will start rehearsals on Monday, 
September 11 at 6:15 pm. Looking for more youth to 
help ring. If interested contact LuAnn Roiger. 
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Lutheran World Relief  
School Supply Drive 

 
WOW! We filled 161 school bags last year and set a 
goal of 200 for this year. With two weeks to go, it is 
clear we will exceed the 200! Thanks to the generosity 
of the wholesaler that sent more bags than we ordered 
and excellent bag sewing by Vicki Pavlish over the 
summer, we actually have 254 bags! Can we fill even 
that many? The answer is "Yes"!  
 

As of August 21, we have enough of everything but 
pencils (go figure!) for 230 kits, and if things come in 
on August 27 like they did on August 20, there will be 
very little left to buy after that. Most needed now: pens, 
21 ten packs; pencils, 31 twelve packs; 30 scissors 
and 53 notebooks. We still need a few crayons and 
erasers but have plenty of sharpeners and rulers. 
 
Please have all donations for this drive at the church 
no later than Sunday, September 3, so that we will 
have time to use donated funds to “even up” the 
supplies. Any remaining funds will be given to 
Lutheran World Relief to help with shipping costs.  
 
While everyone is encouraged to help pack bags on 
Sunday, September 10, during the Rally Day 
activities, please sign up on the kiosk if you are 
available to help with set up on Friday afternoon or 
Saturday morning or willing to take on specific tasks 
during the packing event. Questions, please contact 
Jennie Thomas. 

 
 

Sunday School Registration 
 
Now is the to time sign up for Sunday School. 
Registration forms can be found on the welcome 
center or in the “learning” tab on our website at 
www.splchastings.org.  
 

Along with being excited to start another fun year with 
our Whirl curriculum we are also looking for teachers 
to teach. Teachers really enjoyed that this curriculum 
was laid out nicely, easy to teach, and lots of different 
activities. Please consider joining our Sunday School 
teaching team. The more teachers we get to pair up 
and team teach the easier it is for everyone. If 
interested in teaching or if you have questions please 
speak with Pastor, Katie Thomas, or Becky Kaphing. 

Circle Bible Study/WELCA 
 
The Circle Bible Study starts Thursday, September 14 
at 9:30 am. The group meets on the second Thursday 
of the month, September to May, in the youth room at 
church starting at 9:30 am. 
 

The Gather magazine is the source of the monthly 
studies. There are three copies of the magazine in the 
WELCA mailbox outside of the church office (help 
yourself) if you do not receive the magazine already. 
The study year will start with a three session Bible 
study entitled “Holy Places” by the Rev. Dr. Meghan 
Johnston Aelabouni. She is an ELCA missionary living 
in Jerusalem. She will be our guide in exploring what 
holy places mean, not only for the Bible Holy Land, 
but for each of us, wherever we may be. 
 

The morning starts with coffee and treats and a short 
WELCA business meeting followed by the Bible 
Study. All are welcome, try us out. Any questions, call 
Darla Kimmes. 

 

 

Community Service in Action 
Food Sorting at  

Hastings Family Service 
 
Volunteers needed!!!!  Food rescue sorting at 
Hastings Family Service has been going well for 
several months now. Thanks to all the volunteers who 
have given their time to the effort. HFS is most 
appreciative. The food goes out the same day to the 
market and to community sites, and unused food is 
composted.   
 

The sign-up comes out via your email about the 25th 
of the month.  We have run short of volunteers in July 
and August but maybe that was a summer 
thing?  New volunteers are always welcome! And if 
you want to sign up more than once in the month, that 
is okay too! 
 

Watch for the email from church that comes out 
around the 25th of the month.  If you have trouble 
signing up, call Cindy or Ron Toppin at 437-7753 

 

 

500 Card Club 
 
Join the 500 Card Club which meets on the third 
Saturday of the month (September-May, excluding 
December) at 6:30 pm. First night is Saturday, 
September 16 at Denny and Tricia Kohn’s home.  
Couples and singles are welcome. Questions? call 
Tricia Kohn at 651-428-6065. Sign up on the kiosk. 
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“Community Grows Here” 

 
St. Philip’s plans to emotionally grow its 
congregation’s spirit by having dozens of members 
putting a paint brush on a very large canvas and 
exercise a “paint by number” task until a beautiful 
mural is complete. The mural will be 8 X 18 feet long 
and we’ll do it together starting in mid-September. It is 
called “For Unto Us is Born a Child”. Open painting 
times will be provided for one to come to the church 
and paint. 
 

This endeavor is the 2024 Stewardship theme. 
“Community Grows Here” has been a quality of St. 
Philip’s congregation since its beginning but the mural 
project promises to build congregational community 
even more.  The plan is to have it completed by 
December 3, the first day of Advent. It will be created 
in the old sanctuary starting in September and moved 
to the new sanctuary December 3, and remain there 
throughout December. Be ready to “paint by number” 
soon.  You’ll be able to sit or stand. 
 

 

Shoebox Season Is  
Just Around the Corner! 

 

Which means we once again have the privilege to help 
share the Good News of Jesus Christ with millions of 
boys and girls around the world!! 

 

Now is a good time to shop 
school sales and summer 
clearance for school supplies, 
fun toys and personal care 
items to fill your Operation 
Christmas Child shoebox. 
Red and green shoe boxes 
will be available in late 
October. National Collection 

week this year is November 13-19.  
 

Questions? visit www.samaritanspurse.org/occ or talk 
with Robyn Tank or Emily Preston. 

Building and Grounds 

 
The beauty of St. Philip’s grounds and prayer garden 
and courtyard, is the responsibility of Building and 
Grounds. The nine-member team strives to set times 
for members to help with the task of keeping the St. 
Philip’s site an inspiration to all who see it. Al and 
Patty Todnem gave a good number of hours all 
summer on the courtyard and more recently the water 
catch area in the front of the church. Steve Wolverton 
and Neil and Jan Misegades come at unannounced 
times to weed where the need is greatest.   
 
The time and energy of anyone is needed.  A list of 
areas is on the kiosk and refuse bags are in the front 
entry for weeds and clippings. Please help when and 
if you can. 
 

 

Faith Statements 
 
On August 13, upcoming 
Confirmand Emily 
Wormley delivered her 
faith statement. She 
described times when 
her faith weakens, 
becoming a reminder to 
her that she needs to 
keep it fresh and vital to 
her life through thought 
and prayer. Her Bible 
verse of “I can do all 
things through Him who 
strengths me” sustains 
her through difficult 
times. 

 

http://www.samaritanspurse.org/occ
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Loaves and Fishes 
 
Peyton Thomas 
was the narrator of 
an exceptional 
presentation of the 
Gospel depicting 
the parable, 
“Loaves and 
Fishes” on August 
6. Peyton read the 
story in 
conversation 
format and was 
support by 
Handbell 
members who did 
speaking parts 
and song selections to enhance the morning’s 
worship service. 
 

 

Mark Your Calendars 
    
● Lefse Making Dates: 

   Tuesday, October 17 at 9:00 am 
   Saturday, November 4 at 9:00 am 
 

● Bake and Soup Sale 
Saturday, November 18 is a very special day at St. 
Philip's Lutheran Church. It is the date of our 20th 
Annual Bake and Soup Sale which will be held, 
9:00 am-12:30 pm.  In the meantime, find your 
very favorite recipes and plan to prepare and 
donate to this major event.  We are well known for 
being the best of the best and want to continue to 
hold this excellent reputation. 

 

 
Philadazzle 

 

The second annual Philadazzle - "A touch 
of Scandinavia" will take place on 
Sunday, December 3, 5:30 pm at the 
church.  This event will feature a full 
buffet meal plus some outstanding 
entertainment.  
 
It is time to think about the 
Scandinavian clothing and jewelry you 
might wear. Make plans now to be a part of this 
exciting evening.  Stay tuned for new details. 

 

Lutheran Night at the Twins 
 
Lutheran Night at the Twins was enjoyed by 
seventeen St. Philip’s members and friends. Twins 
won the game with Detroit by 5-3. The evening’s 
weather was perfect.  

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Deborah Dreher, Glenda Schnirring and  
Patty Todnem enjoying the game 

Raul Jackson, (second row) bought nine tickets 
for his family to enjoy the game with him.    Also 

from SPLC were LuAnn and Rich Roiger and 
Becky and Jay Raimann. 
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Keeping Connected 
 
Hi to all. The story of 
Nick and Susan Kylen 
began in Two Harbors, 
Minnesota. We 
attended the same 
grade school and high 
school and had mutual 
friends. We were 
married in 1967. Nick 
had joined the U.S. Air 
Force, so after his 
military service, we 
moved to Silver Bay, 
Minnesota where Nick resumed his employment at 
Reserve Mining Company. The mining company shut 
down in 1987, so we relocated to Hastings when Nick 
found employment with 3-M Company. He worked as 
a Chief Boiler Operator in St. Paul, and later did water 
quality testing at the Cottage Grove facility. 
  
I worked part time in Hastings at the Four Seasons 
Cheese and Deli Shop on Vermillion Street, and later 
at the Rivertown Eye Center for many years.  I did 
retire early to spend time with my grandchildren. I also 
like to read, garden, sew and crochet. 
      
Nick retired in 2010 and enjoys hunting, fishing, 
reading, and working on his wood lathe.  
 
In the summer we spend a lot of time at our seasonal 
camper up north.  We enjoy the campfires and riding 
our wheeler through the Nemadji State Forest trails. 
We celebrated our 56th wedding anniversary in June. 
      
Our daughter Amy, lives in California with her 
husband Marty, and their son Ryan.  Ryan is engaged 
to Ashleigh and are planning a wedding. 
 
Our son, Michael lives in Hastings with his wife, 
Christa and their two sons, Mason and Landon. 
  
Our youngest daughter lives in Northfield with her 
husband Peter, and their three daughters, Ayla, Ellie, 
and Emma. 
 
We are so blessed with six grandchildren and pleased 
to announce our first great grandchild is due in 
September.   
       
St. Philip’s has been a part of our lives for the past 36 
years. Through the years we have served as greeters, 
Meals on Wheels delivery, and the garage sales are 
always fun.  Both of our daughters were married 

here.  Two of our grandchildren were baptized here. 
Two of our grandsons attended the preschool 
program.  When I walk through the doors of St. 
Philip’s Church, I am reminded of all the love we have 
felt within this church.  Thank you St. Philip’s family for 
all your prayers. 
 
 
 
Hello from the Liffrigs. We were both raised in 
Mazeppa, Minnesota. We began dating in high school 
and will be 
celebrating our 
50th 
anniversary in 
October. 
 
Jerry was 
confirmed in the 
Catholic 
Church, while I 
was confirmed 
in a Wisconsin 
Synod Lutheran 
Church. Our 
children were both confirmed at St. Philip’s, as we 
have been members for 37 years. 
 
Tara, our daughter, and her husband Mark and sons 
Jake and Camden live in Cottage Grove. 
 
Matt, our son, and his wife Nicole and son Remington 
reside in Woodbury. A granddaughter is on the way in 
October. Our grandsons are all involved in sports and 
we enjoy watching them play.  
 
Our Cavalier King Charles Spaniel, Patrick, completes 
our family. 
 
I graduated from Winona State and then received my 
master’s degree in education from St. Mary’s, along 
with our good friend Barb Taffe.  I taught in the 
Prescott School District for 36 years and also worked 
for the Dakota County Library System for 13 years. 
 
Jerry served his country during the Vietnam War in the 
U.S. Army. He was stationed in South Korea for 13 
months. He attended RCTC for two years and 
continued his education at St. Paul College for four 
more years. Jerry was in the heating and air 
conditioning trade for 35 years. 
 
I have taught Sunday School, helped at VBS, worked 
at the garage sale, served as a parish education 
committee member, was a sixth grade prayer partner, 
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and have co-chaired the Altar Guild with Lois Wroge 
for a number of years. I have to give a shout out to 
Lynn Lucas for always bravely going up the tall ladder 
to hang the pastel Easter banners for Lois and I in the 
old sanctuary. I once tried to make lefse for the bake 
sale, but the results were not good. I think it was 
because I am only 7% Norwegian. 
 
Jerry served on council and co-chaired Building and 
Grounds with Kevin Ferrie. We both have ushered for 
many years. 
 
I am a member of the prayer chain. You have prayed 
for me on more than one occasion. I remember Sue 
Retka praying with me at my kitchen table on two 
different occasions when I had serious health issues. 
When I was diagnosed with Celiac Disease and told I 
would have to follow a strict gluten free diet for the rest 
of my life, I was quite overwhelmed. Who should 
appear at my door smiling, with a plate of gluten free 
cookies, offering encouragement and answering my 
many questions but Beth Fahlstrom.  
 
You have also prayed for Jerry. We both remember a 
very snowy evening when Pastor Ed knocked on the 
door to deliver a prayer shawl to Jerry made by a 
church member. 
 
Jerry is an avid golfer and I enjoy gardening. Some of 
our travels have been to Hawaii, the Bahamas, Puerto 
Rico, several other Caribbean islands, Cancun, and 
Panama. We have enjoyed the Liffrig family reunion 
every July at Lakewoods Resort in Cable, Wisconsin 
for the last 35 years. 
 
We built our home on Todd Court in 1986 and decided 
to check out the church a couple blocks from our 
house. After the service, Kathy Stockman said, “Hi, 
my name is Kathy. What’s yours?” 
 
We did not need to look anywhere else. I should also 
mention that the Stockmans cut out diaper coupons 
for all three of our grandsons. 
 
Peace and blessings, 
Jerry and Judy Liffrig 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Sharing the Gift of Music 
 
 
On August 13, Linnea 
Ronning offered her 
talent during the 
worship service through 
two well prepared piano 
solos. One was played 
as a prelude and the 
other, during the 
gathering of the 
morning’s offering. 
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ST. PHILIP’S STAFF 
Gregory Geier, Pastor 
   pastorgeier@splchastings.org 
 

Noreen Swanson, Organist 
   swansonhastings@centurylink.net 
 

Ellen Diischer, Coordinator of Worship Planning 
   ellend@splchastings.org 
 

LuAnn Roiger, Handbell Choir Director 
   lroiger58@gmail.com 
Kelsey Wormley, Children’s Choir Director 
   kelseyw@splchastings.org 
Christine Rydel, Business Manager 
   christiner@splchastings.org 
 

John Diischer, Sound Board Technician 
   johnd@splchastings.org 
 

Lista Klocow, Office Manager 
  listak@splchastings.org 
 

Becky Kaphing, Preschool Co-Director  
   preschool@splchastings.org 
 

Lorelei Rein, Preschool Co-Director  
  preschool@splchastings.org 
 

Rachel Moritz, Assistant Teacher 
  preschool@splchastings.org 
 

Kari Vortherms, Assistant Teacher 

  preschool@splchastings.org 
 

ST. PHILIP’S LUTHERAN CHURCH  
AND PRESCHOOL 
1401 West 15th Street, Hastings, Minnesota 
651-437-6541 
www.splchastings.org 
 
 

 

Church Office Hours: 
Monday - Thursday:  9:00 am – 4:30 pm 
Friday:  9:00 am - 2:00 pm 
 

Sunday Worship Service: 
In Person and Livestream Worship at 9:30 am   
(Livestream link on www.splchastings.org,  
YouTube and Facebook)  
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